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ABSTRACT

Currently little information is known of the

possible implications extended foster care may have
therefore the purpose of this study was to explore, from
the perspectives of the foster parents, what services

were being utilized, what assistance have been provided,

and what more can be done to assist young adults in the
process of transitioning from foster care to extended

foster care. The methods utilized to collect information
consisted of qualitative data collection and purposive
sampling in which the researchers interviewed 10 foster

parents who were caring for young adults participating in

extended foster care. Based on the information gathered,
the researchers found that the foster parents who were

caring for non-minor dependents felt more comfortable

having young adults participate in extended foster care

as long as the young adult had been in their care prior
to reaching 18. The researchers also found a number of
ways to alleviate some of the challenges foster parents

face and that foster parents would greatly benefit from
being made aware of the services that are available to
the young adult, as well as having the rules of extended

foster care clearly defined to them. In addition, having
iii

a social worker who is empathic and engaging as well as

involved in the young adult's life also makes a
significant impact in the life of the young adult as they
strive for successful independence. However, further

research is needed to determine if similar
characteristics can be found in other counties which

would encompass a wide range of participants since this

research focused on foster parents in the local and

surrounding areas.
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CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION
Problem Statement
Historically, the Government has done a poor job of

parenting the nation's foster-children and preparing them
for adulthood. Youth who transition out of foster care

and into adulthood have fared much worse than children
who have been raised in a family with a consistent

parent. Foster youth are at a far greater risk of
deprivation, in the form of low academic achievement,
lack of employment, poor medical care, homelessness, teen

pregnancy, and significant involvement with the criminal
justice system (Lorentzen, Lemley, Kimberlin, & Byrnes,
2008). According to the Jim Casey Youth Opportunities
Initiative (2007), 25% of emancipating youth, defined as

termination of Child Welfare System involvement and
financial support, will be incarcerated within the first
two years after they leave foster care. More than 20%

will become homeless once they reach the age of 18 and
are no longer supported by the system. Only 58% will have

graduated from high school by the age of 19 compared to
87% of non-foster youth. Barely 3% of the graduated
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foster youth will go on to attain a college degree
compared to 28% of the graduated non-foster youth (Jim
Casey Youth Opportunities Initiative, 2007).
These issues are compounded by the lack of social

support for the foster care youth. More often than not,
foster youth no longer have ties to their family of

origin, and once they emancipate, they also lose any ties
they may have established in their foster families and or
group homes. Once financial assistance stops, generally

so does the relationship to the youth. As a result of the

lack of commitment to foster youth, past the age of 18,

foster youth are often put out into the world to fend for
themselves without adequate education, employment, social
support, medical care, and the knowledge or
self-confidence to overcome such obstacles.

Children who are raised in non-foster care homes or

families have similar issues with self-confidence as well
as developmental obstacles; however, children from

non-foster care homes or families most often have the
social support in the event it is needed. Youth who no

longer have ties to their family of origin, also no
longer have the social support needed to overcome life's
obstacles. Even if they reunify with their families of

2

origin, the family dynamics often have not changed thus,
yet again, social support is not available. Each year

youth who emancipate are expect3ed to be equipped to

function in society, to be productive citizens, to have
the skills to live independently without intervention

from the system. However, because of their lack of
experience and knowledge of how to navigate systems, they

continue to be victimized.
Because America has done such a poor job of

preparing its foster youth for adulthood, it became
necessary to implement legislation to address the issues
foster youth face. Legislation addressed to meet the
needs of children began in 1935; however, specific

legislation to address the needs of emancipating youth
did not begin until the 1980s. In the 1980s the Adoption
Assistance and Child Welfare Act passed into Law which

provided further supportive services to aid families who
desire to adopt from within the child welfare system.
This law also included services to aid children in the

emancipation process. The program was termed the

Independent Living Program (ILP) also referred to as *
Transitional Independent Living Program (TILP). This

program was/is designed to provide services to foster
3

children, when they reach the age of 16, to begin the

transition into adulthood. This program provides services
such as transitional housing, Medicaid, transportation,

educational support, and a program called Fostering

Connections. Fostering Connections helps foster youth to
establish and maintain relationships within their
communities (Jim Casey Youth Opportunities Initiative,

2007).

On December 14, 1999, another law was enacted to
meet the needs of emancipating foster youth call the
Foster Care Independence Act. This law offered
opportunities for states to address unmet healthcare
needs of young people aging out of foster care. When

fully implemented, the act was designed to enhance the

provision of transitional living services, including
health care benefits, to young people moving out of

foster care. It increases annual appropriations to the

states for services, such as housing, education, and
employment assistance, from $70 million to $140 million.

In addition, the Act gave states the option of expanding

Medicaid coverage to transitioning foster care youth ages
18 to 21 (ABA/YLD Children and the Law Committee, 2002) .
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With the enactment of the Adoption Assistance and
Child Welfare Act and the Foster Care Independence Act,
the federal government further relinquished their

involvement with the Child Welfare System thus, burdening

individual states with establishing and maintaining local

laws and policies that reflected the federal law. The
enactment of Foster Care Independence Act was an
important first step in increasing youth access to
transitional living and related services. Even though
many foster youth have benefited from the Act, several

issues continued to need addressing. For example, the
lack of or inadequate independent living
programs/services, rigid standards for eligibility,
caseworker competence, lack of uniformity, limited
financial resources, premature termination of foster care

services prior to age 18, limits on the court's

jurisdiction and the lack of youth access to competent
counsel to advocate for services (ABA/YLD Children and
Law Committee, 2002). As a reaction to these

inadequacies, California later lobbied and voted on
policy known as the California Foster Connections to

Success Act, Assembly Bill (AB12) was signed into law on
September 30, 2010 allowing California to avail itself of
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the provisions of the federal Fostering Connections to

Success and Increasing Adoptions Act of 2008 (P.I.

100-351). Included in this legislation are provisions for
extended benefits affecting all court dependent children

foster care who: are at least 18 years old but less than
21; are in foster care under the responsibility of the
county welfare department, probation or Title IV-E Indian

Tribe; have signed a mutual agreement to meet the
qualifying conditions
Assembly Bill 12, signed into law on September,

institutes Extended Foster Care (EFC), effective January
1, 2012, up to age 19, January 1, 2013, up to age 20 and
up to age 21, beginning on January 1, 2014 for young
adults who meet the federal participation criteria for

continued eligibility. AB 12 requires Children and Family

Services (CFS) and the probation Department (PD) to

provide support for young adults as they work to pursue
educational/employment goals and develop permanent
connections with caring, committed adults (County of San

Bernardino, 2012). This program is intended to close the
gap that exists between foster youth and mainstream

youth. It is the intent of this legislation to provide

services in the form of financial assistance,
6

transitional housing, and supportive services to

establish and maintain lasting relationships;
relationships within their communities that are both

positive role models and committed to the youth. A key
part of this legislation is extending foster care
services for young adults until they are ready to

transition out, rather than having them leave foster care

upon the age of 18. Prior to 2013, there had been no
studies regarding this population and the strengths or
weaknesses associated with the enactment of EFC. The

legislation has only been in implementation for a little
over one year, leading to the necessity of this study.
There are no studies in California defining what services
have been beneficial to the emancipating foster youth. It
is necessary to study this population to define factors
that contribute to the decision process so that enacted

programs can be streamlined to better meet the needs of

emancipating foster youth. In particular, for this study,
there had been no prior research looking at the

perspectives of foster parents regarding fostering

voluntary, adult clients. It is necessary to study the
impacts of extended foster care from the perspectives of
the foster parents that will be implementing these

7

services, to maximize success for foster youth and to

ensure foster parents receive the services and supports
they need to work with this population.

Purpose of the Study
The purpose of this study is to focus on the

implementation process and beginning outcomes of extended
foster care using the unique perspective of foster

parents who currently care for a foster care young adult.

By learning what is working and not working in extended
foster care implementation, what services and supports
are needed to improve outcomes for young adults in foster

care, and what short term outcomes foster parents have

seen for the foster young adults in their care, we may

better EFC outcomes.
Significance of the Project for Social Work
The intent of this study was to determine, from a

foster parent's perspective, how well EFC has been
implemented, how well they have been educated and

informed about the process, what made them decide to keep
their foster youth after he/she became an adult, why they

elected to take on a young adult knowing other options

exist. The intent was to define what they have been
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experiencing, what has it been like working with a young

adult client versus a minor. How does the voluntary
nature of the services affect the decision to undertake
the sharing of responsibility with the young adult? The

intent was to find out what from the foster parents,
their perspectives of the early outcomes of such a
commitment or lack of. Foster parents are the front line
of the foster care system, and are often the strongest

connection the foster youth has. Will this relationship
be able to adjust to the changes that young adults

present, and will these changes in relationship lead to
improved outcomes for foster young adults as they leave
the foster care system for good? Do they think that

additional time is needed in the foster care environment?

How do they feel about the young adults slowly
transitioning to adult responsibilities? This study
strove to learn to know what foster parents are thinking

about EFC and the impact it is having on the young adults
it is serving.

The method of data collection was through the

qualitative process. Face-to-face interviews were
conducted so that each individual experience was
considered and compared to the experiences of other

9

foster parents. By exploring foster parents perceptions,

experiences, and commonalities, themes emerged which will
allow for further exploration in the future. This
particular design was chosen because the data collected

is heavily influenced by the experiences and priorities

of the research participants, rather than being collected
by predetermined and/or highly structured and/or
standardized measurement instruments (Grinnell & Unrau,
2011). According to Grinnell and Unrau (2011), the

qualitative research approach is about studying the
social phenomenon within its natural context. This can
only be achieved through face-to-face interviews in the

foster parent's environment which allowed for open,
honest responses which in turn provided insight into the
foster families' process in supporting their youths'
decision making process; and thus answering the question,
what was the experience of foster parents and the

implementation of EFC.

10

CHAPTER TWO
LITERATURE REVIEW

Introduction
This chapter will examine current literature that

explores the dynamics of the foster care system from the

perspectives of the foster parents. This chapter will
also take an in depth look at some of the possible
challenges foster parents may face when working with

young adults who are in foster care beyond the age of
eighteen. For instance, according to St. Arnault,
Sintzel, George, and Brown,

(2009) the primary struggle

foster parents will face will be geared more toward the
young adult's desire for autonomy. This chapter will also

explore some factors that contribute to successful

placements as well as how effective the agency is in

preparing foster parents foster parents for their roles
while providing additional services as needed. In

addition, this chapter will also explore systemic factors
that contribute to the perceptions foster parents have of
the foster care system. Lastly, this chapter will examine

Urie Bronfenbrenner's ecological systems theory as well
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as Bolwby's theory of attachment, which guided the
conceptualization of the study.

Possible Challenges Foster Parents May Face
Dumaret, Donati, and Crost,

(2011) interviewed 123

former foster youths who were living independently in

which only two-thirds of the young adults interviewed
became independent without any problems. The rest
experienced a number of placement disruptions as well as
interruptions in their education. This experience helps
the researchers understand some of the challenges foster

parents face when working with this particular
population. As the young adolescent becomes a young

adult, the foster parents are faced with a number of

challenges which includes the young adults struggle for
autonomy, the implementation of rules, boundaries and
limitations, and obtaining valuable and sustainable

resources that promotes independence. The challenges
previously mentioned are some of the obstacles foster

parents who take in young adults who are 18 and older.
These challenges varies from foster parent to foster

parent and from situation to situation therefore no two

situations or challenges are ever experienced the same.
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However, the experiences the foster parents have helps
create supportive services and resources for foster

parents to turn to in times of confusion and uncertainty.

According to Moleshuddin and Mendes (2006), as youth

transition into young adulthood they demand more autonomy
and independence which may come as a struggle for most

parents of biological children. However, the situation

intensifies when there are no biological ties and rules
are being implemented. There is also the problem of the

unavoidable cycle of moving from one location to the next
and the fear of not being accepted in the new placement

(Dumaret, Donati, & Corst, 2011). Unfortunately, the
foster parents have no knowledge of what has happened in
the lives of the young adults prior to being placed into
their care. And if the young adults are not forthcoming

or willing to share their past, the foster parents will

never know. These are only a few of the constant
reminders that these young adults have nowhere else to
turn. While attempting to create a type of homeostasis
for the young adult, the foster parent is also trying to

ensure that they are abiding by the constant changing of
state and federal laws as extended foster care
regulations are constantly being modified and changed.
13

The foster care parents are tasked with keeping updated

on the new laws, polices and regulations that mandate the
foster parent/foster child relationship. Unfortunately,
since this is a relatively new experience, most foster
parents have to navigate through the system without any

resources or assistance to refer back to (Brown, 2007;
Gregory, Esaki, & Ahn, 2012.).

As previously mentioned, foster parents are tasked
with implementing and maintaining their own house values.

However, the challenge with implementing their own house
rules is the fear of their rules conflicting with the
rules that govern the program. This becomes problematic

as the rules that currently govern extended foster care
are not clearly defined which creates numerous confusing

situations for the foster parent, the young adults as
well as the workers involved. This is especially

important when considering what the parameters are for
the foster parent. Foster parents are often told to

parent the young adults as they would their own children
yet some parenting styles are different from others. In

addition, foster parents are not provided with some form
of information packet that clearly list and define what
the limitations are.
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Most foster parents of young adults who are
participating in the extended foster care program are not

provided a list of resources that will alleviate some of
the barriers the young adults face such as assistance

with the young adult acquiring their driver's license or
purchasing a car. Furthermore, most young adults, as
foster youths, were not actively participating in the

independent living program primarily because they found
that it was not useful and did not provide the skills

they need to successfully transition into adulthood
(Moslehuddin & Mendes, 2006). In addition, some foster
parents agree with the young adults and find that the

foster youth who do actively participate in the
independent living programs by attending the classes feel

they are not being as productive as they could be in

gaining real world experience (Moleshuddin & Mendes,
2006). This lack of resources for the young adults as

they transition into extended foster care is critical in
the success of the young adult's preparedness when

transitioning into young adulthood. Adequate resources
can significantly enhance and promote career minded young

adults who are as equally prepared to be independent and

self-sufficient.
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Contributing Factors for Successful Placement
Brown (2007) conducted a survey study of 63 foster

parents to gain a better understanding of their

perceptions of the foster care system as well as possible
changes they would recommend. What Brown found was that

most of the foster parents believed that in order for the

placement to be successful it has to be a good fit. The
foster parents have to have a good understanding of the
needs of the child or young adult. Furthermore, the

foster parents must have the right personality and skills

as well as an understanding of what resources are
available for the foster child. Having appropriate

resources increases the likelihood of the successful
placement of a young adult in almost any home (Brown,

2007) .
Foster parents who have had some form of educational

training in how to be efficient and effective foster

parents tend to have a more successful experience with
their foster child in general (Brown, 2007; Gregory,

Esaki, & Ahn, 2012). This is primarily because the foster
parents feel more prepared to help the foster youth

develop skills needed to be more self-efficient. By

increasing the skills of the foster youth or young adult,
16

the youth will become more self-reliant and have a

positive self-perspective, which also increases the

success of the placement.
Social workers play an integral role in the success
of the foster youth. The social worker maintains constant

contact and is often times the one constant in the lives
of the foster youth. The social worker can make the

transition from one placement to the next less
complicated and more bearable. Foster youth who have had

social workers who were efficient and followed-up on them
were more likely to go on to higher education after high

school (Unrau, Rawls, & Font, 2012). Social workers who
engaged regularly with foster youth in a positive manner
were more likely to decrease the likelihood of the youth
engaging in criminal activity primarily because the youth
had support.

There are some indirect financial gains that

contribute to placement success as well. In a brief by
Pollack, Peter, Dworsky, and Courtney (2009) they discuss
the shift of government from enabling to creating a level

of independence as well as the beneficence of extended

foster care. The brief describes how the federal mandate
to extend foster care to the age of 21 will most likely
17

be more beneficial to the government in the long run,
primarily because the government will be providing

preventative methods to remedy the unpreparedness of
foster youth who exit the foster care system by way of

reimbursing states who participate in the extended foster
care program. Furthermore, the brief states that the

government will spend approximately $28,000 on each youth
who participates in extended foster care. However it

would be projected that the government will save an
estimated $41,600 per youth in preventative methods such

as providing assistance for foster youth to seek higher
education in which the proposed goal is to increase the

likelihood of the youth relying on public assistance such
as cash aid or food stamps/Cal Fresh in the future.
According to the brief, youth who participate in extended

foster care are more likely to participate in
postsecondary educational attainment. Therefore, if the

government is able to provide additional resources for
the young adults participating in extended foster care as

well as to the foster parents there will be more of a

mutual learning experience.
Systemic factors also contribute to placement
success. For instance, the availability of services
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provided as well as limited resources such as limited
number of transitional housing which include foster
parents and family homes (toro, Miles, & Fowler, 2009).

Limited transitional housing also leads to the increased
number of homelessness among youth, and also decreases
the likelihood of youth remaining in foster care due to
the contingencies stipulated under the Fostering

Connections Act of 2008 (Pergamit & Johnson, 2009) .

Furthermore, due to lack of housing or resources youth
who chose to exit the foster care system are less likely
to obtain a proper education, adequate housing, are in

poor health and may have, to some extent, mental problems
and are more likely, to experiment with drugs (Jones,

2011). Therefore it is important to view contributing

factors such as personal experience, frequency of
placement changes so that it will contribute to a

holistic approach when examining the issues with
placement of young adults participating in extended

foster care.

19

Theories Guiding Conceptualization

Ecological Systems Theory

The Ecological Systems Theory seeks to understand
the presenting problem and from this holistic perspective

it is able to ascertain what the history of the problem
is as well as determining the best way to find a solution
(Pope & Lesser, 2010). The Ecological Systems theory

takes into account all the systems in which an individual
is connected to and views a break-down in one of those
systems as a break-down in the entire system. Therefore,

it is important to understand how each system functions
both as separate entities as well as interconnected.

Although the Ecological Systems theory looks at the
system from five different levels, for the purpose of

this research we will only focus on four which are:
micro, mezzo, macro, and chrono (Lee, Hong, & Algood,
2011) as it relates to this study and the systems the

youth are predominantly connected with.
The micro-system focuses on the youth who are aging
out of foster care and what they have experienced on a
personal or individual level. The micro system also seeks

to understand attachments, or lack thereof, of the youth

as they transition from home to home as well as when they
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transition out of care (Lee et al., 2011). Furthermore,
micro system also focuses on internal struggles the youth
are going through as they transition out of foster care

such as the fear of being homeless, how they view
themselves, separation anxiety, as well as whether or not

they have experienced any form of abuse that will
influence the youths' development and life choices
(Perez, Lee, &. Courtney, 2011).

However, the mezzo-system focus more on the youths'
attributes from a group perspective which seeks to
understand what happened to the youth who are aging out

of the foster care system on a slightly larger scale

(Perez et al., 2011). For instance, the mezzo-system
seeks to find out if all the group members experienced

similar events such as homelessness, separation anxiety,
incarceration, and abuse as well as any other hardships

that may have befell them during the transition while in
foster care or during the transition out of the foster
care system. The mezzo-system also looks at familial

systems or social support systems the youth may or may
not have and how this support or lack thereof effects the

development process of the at risk population.
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In addition, the macro-system seeks to focus on
problems on a societal level as it relates to the youth
who are exiting out of foster care. For instance, what

services are being made available, what policies have

been implemented to assist youth in obtaining appropriate
independent living skill such as the Supervised
Independent Living Program (SILP) which provides housing
for foster youth who wish t’o remain in the foster care

system but not under the care of a foster parent or
kinship (Unrau, Rawls, & Font, 2012). Furthermore, macro

also seeks to find out what services are still in need of

being implemented that will better assist the youth in

becoming more self-sufficient.
Lastly the chrono-system which allows for the
examination of whether there has been consistency or

change between all systems involved. Exploring the
chrono-systems also assists in understanding if a program
has been successful or unsuccessful as well as who stands

to gain from the change or consistency thereby increasing

accountability. For example, the implementation of

Assembly Bill 12 in the state of California by way of

California Fostering Connections to Success Act of 2010,
an understanding that it is there to benefit the youth
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who wish to remain in the foster care system by extending

the age from 18 to 21 (Peergamit & Johnson, 2009). From

this perspective the entire foster care system would be
evaluated to determine the best course of action.

Although the current goal of the foster care system is to
promote permanency, consistency is something that does
not happen often in the foster care system, in fact the
one sure thing any foster youth can be sure of is that

their placement may change at any given time due to

various reasons (Dumaret, Donati, & Crost, 2011). This

consistency or change will also determine the strength of
attachment of youth in the foster care system and will

impact future attachments as they enter adulthood.
Attachment Theory

According to Bowlby as stated in Pope and Lesser
(2 010) , there are four phases of attachment that occurs
during early childhood which sets the foundation for
secure, or resistent, avoidant and disorganized forms of

attachment that may occur later in life. For foster youth
who are removed from the home experience a traumatic

event and are more likely to fall into the categories of

resistent and avoidant forms of attachment (Dumaret et
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al., 2010). Bowlby also states that our attachment in
early childhood, whether adequately addressed or not, is

displayed by our relationship as adults and is
represented in the type of relationships we form thereby
making the attachment circular (Pope & Lesser, 2010). For
instance, individuals who are secure in their attachment

tend to find likeminded individuals to supprt their
belief that would allow themselves to feel vunlerable and

open with others. Whereas an individual who is insecure
would be standofish and tend to shelter their feelings
and emotions therby turning their relationional eperience

to that of a negative one. Unfortunately, the latter is
the pattern that a lot of foster youth follow, due to the

constant movement or the inability to open oneself up to
others, which may be another factor of why some youth may

choose to exit the foster care system rather than
remaining, so as not to be forced or feel as though they
have to open themselves up (Munson & McMillen, 2010;

Osgood, Foster, & Courtney, 2010) However, with increased
support and consistancy the youth can become successful

and productive members of society.
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Summary
While looking at some of the possible challenges
foster parents face as well as some of the challenges the
foster youth themselves face it is significantly
important to take a holistic approach in understanding
the perspectives of both the foster parent and the foster

youth. It is also important to consider systemic and
ecological problems on as many levels as possible so that

better supportive services are made available to assist

foster parents in acquiring resources and services that
will assist youth in making informed decisions.

Furthermore, it is also important to consider the effect
the relocation has on the level of attachment issues

foster youth may experience. The problem that exists goes
beyond the decision making skills of foster youth but

down to the type of services being provided at the foster
care level as well as the quality of the delivery of said
services and how much information is being shared with
the youth by both the foster parent and the social worker

involved. Therefore, more research is needed to examine
the varying longitudinal ramifications of youth who are
participate in extended foster care to determine
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alternative resources that may be beneficial to youth who
remain in care.
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CHAPTER THREE

METHODS
Introduction
This chapter will discuss the methods used to
conduct this study. This chapter will outline the study's

design, sampling, procedures, data collection and the
protection of human subjects. This section will also

include the issues pertaining to the qualitative data
analysis, and conclude with a summary regarding what was
covered in the chapter.

Study Design

This study examined San Bernardino County Department

of Children and Family Services (CFS) foster parents'
views on the implementation of EFC. The study implemented

the qualitative design, which consisted of face-to-face

interviews with ten foster parents who are or who have
been recently caring for, or within the last six months

cared for, EFC adults from San Bernardino County CFS.

Conducting face-to-face interviews was chosen as the
method due to the intimate responses the study hopes to
elicit from foster parents. It is only through personal

testimonials that the feelings, views, and themes will
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emerge which provided the qualitative information needed
to gain insight into the resources needed to aid foster

youth in the transition process. Since the option to stay

in foster care past the age of 18 has only been available
since January 2012, the number of participants was

limited. It is unknown as to whether or not the study

represented the general population of foster parents
choosing to participate in extended foster due to the

lack of data on the subject and the newness of the

program. Limitations of the study include foster parent
bias, availability of foster parents, as well as the
newness of the implementation of the program.

Sampling
The sample size for this study consisted of ten

foster parents who are working with young foster adults
(non-minor dependents). The sample consisted of foster

parents who are either participants in Foster Family
Agencies or County Foster Parents. The San Bernardino

Department of Children and Family Services provided a
list of foster parents. Letters were sent to
approximately one hundred of the approximately one
hundred and seventy foster parents on the list. An
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incentive was offered to foster parents who were willing

to participate in the study, a ten-dollar gift card to
Walmart. Foster parents of guardianship EFC clients were

excluded due to being "service only" component of this
population of clients. The foster parents asked to

participate, are or have been, foster parents to a young

adult EFC client within the last six months. A second

method was used in acquiring the participants. Random
calls were made to members of the list, some messages

were left asking for their participation as well as a

return call letting the researcher know if they were

interested in participating in the project. Other calls
allowed appointments to be made at the time of the

conversation.
Data Collection and Instruments

Data was collected from foster parents who care for
young adults who are non-minor dependents of the San
Bernardino County Department of Children and Family services. The participants were asked to consent to
having the interviews recorded for later transcribing. A

questionnaire was used to gather demographic information
which included age, gender, ethnicity, and education. An
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interview guide was used for the face-to-face interviews.
The interview guide consisted of fourteen open-ended

questions. The questions are designed to promote

reflection, and are intended to encourage thoughts of
past conversations and interactions with the young adult.

Questions such as, what were your thoughts when you first

heard about EFC, what were your thoughts about working
with young adults, what kind of support have your

received since working with young adults, what have the

challenges been, have you attended any workshops or
trainings geared toward working with young adults, what

do you think about program expectations, how do you
handle disagreements with the young adult? It is the

intent of this study design to gain insight into the
challenges faced by foster parents who are now servicing
a population that have never been served before. It is
the expectation of the researchers, that the questions

were appropriate for the information data needed to

complete the research.

Procedures

Participants were recruited to participate in this
research study. The data was collected in the form of
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short surveys for the demographics, which consists of
questions such as, "What is your level of education?"

"What is your age?" An interview guide was utilized as

well, with fourteen questions for the participants to

answer, from a qualitative prospective. Each interview
was approximately thirty to forty five minutes in length.
The data collection process was collected during the

month of March 2013.
Protection of Human Subjects

The researchers made every conceivable effort to
protect the rights and privacy of the participants. Each

participant was given an informed consent form to fill
out which informed the participants that the research is

voluntary and any information obtained will be used for
the sole purpose of the research. A numerical value was

placed on the responses received, however the value of
the number holds no significance but to keep track of the

number of participants interviewed. Participants were
interviewed in a private space with a closed door as to

ensure optimal privacy. In addition, each participant
received an informed consent form that informed
participant that their participation is voluntary and the
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interview may be terminated anytime during the interview

process, without any consequences. Participants were

informed that if there is a question during the interview

process that they do not want to answer, for whatever

reason, they can "pass" on that question. Furthermore,
the information will only be seen by the researchers and

will be stored in a locked file. Upon completion of the
study the information obtained from the participants was
destroyed. The study results were shared with California
State University San Bernardino and San Bernardino County
Children and Family Services.
There were no foreseeable risks to the participants.

However, they may have experienced some unpleasant
memories at which point they were able to terminate the
interview process. Due to the possibility that

participants experienced unpleasant memories they were
informed in advanced of this possibility. Participants

for the study were informed that there were no benefits
to those who participated in the study. However, their

participation will contribute to further understanding of
how to expand the extended foster care program to
encompass some of the participant challenges and views on
changes to an already stressed system.
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Data Analysis

This research utilized qualitative data analysis
techniques for the transcribing process of information
received. Participants were asked permission to be

audio-taped recorded during the interview process. The

information recorded was then transcribed into dialogue
format of what each participant stated word for word.

From this transcription, specific themes arose that
allowed the researchers to analyze and place into

categories and assign codes to the information. Once the
categories were placed into codes the researchers then

sought to find similarities and differences between the
categories (Schatz, Rosenberg, Dye, & Coleman, 2000) . The
findings from the data collected were reported to both

California State University of San Bernardino and the
Department of Children and Family Services of San
Bernardino County.
Summary
This section assisted in illustrating the methods

utilized during the course of the research process. This
chapter discussed the methods used to conduct this study.
Outlined in this study was the study's design, the
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interviewing instrument used such as the interview guide,

procedures implemented, how data was collected by way of
audio recording and transcribing as well as how the

protection of human subjects was reserved. This section

also included the issues pertaining to data collection
such as limited number of participants.
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CHAPTER FOUR
RESULTS

Introduction
Chapter four consists of data analysis that was
gathered and interpreted through the process of the

Constant Comparative Method of analysis (Boeije, 20 02) .

Demographics of participants have been presented as well
as the common themes, which were presented through the

qualitative data analysis process. Direct quotes were
utilized to represent the feelings and thoughts that were
directly expressed though the words of the participants.
Presentation of the Findings

Foster Parent's Demographics
The demographics were comprised of ten foster

parents who are currently, or who have in the recent past

within the last six months, fostered Extended Foster Care

young adults. Letters were sent and phone calls were made
asking foster parents if they would like to volunteer to

participate in the study utilizing qualitative study
techniques, face-to-face interviewing. The demographics
consisted of eight questions, length of foster parenting,

level of education, currently a foster parent for
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Extended Foster Care provider/or not, were they fostering

EFC recipients before they turned eighteen, gender, age,
and race/ethnicity.
The foster parents ranged in length of foster

parenting from six months to thirty-three years of
service. When asked about level of education the

participants, reported the lowest level of education

being elementary school and the highest level of
education being a Master's degree. Nine of the

interviewed foster parents reported actively being a
foster parent to an EFC recipient, and one who was not.
When asked if they were foster parents to their young

adult before they turned eighteen, eight reported they
had been foster parents to their young adult before they

turned eighteen, and two who had not. All of the

interviewed were female. Ages ranged between thirty-one
and sixty-five. Five interviewees identified themselves

as Caucasian, two identified themselves as African
American, and three identified themselves as Hispanic or

Latino.
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Table 1. Demographic

Frequency

Variable

Percentage

Length of being a foster Parent/guardi an

Less than one year

1

10

1-5 years

4

40

6-10 years

2

20

10-15 years

1

. 10

15-30 years

1

10

More than 30 years

1

10

Less than a High School Education

1

10

Some High School

1

10

High School Graduate

2

20

Some College

2

20

AA/AS Degree

3

30

Graduate Degree

1

10

Highest Level of Education

Are you currently a foster parent/guardian for EFC
Yes

9

90

No

1

10

Were you a foster parent/guardian for this young adult before
he/she turned 18
Yes

8

80

No

2

20

0

0

Female

10

100

31-35

1

10

41-45

1

10

46-50

4

40

56-60

3

30

61-65

1

10

Gender
Male

Age
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Frequency

Percentage

African American

2

20

Caucasian

5

50

Hispanic/Latino

3

30

Variable
Race/Ethnicity

Developed by Dr. Carolyn McAllister, Heidie K. Morris,
Sandy L. Melancon and Tosha Thomas.

Interviewing Process

Foster parents were asked a series of questions to

gain a better understanding of they experienced while
working with young adults who are participating in the

extended foster care program. The foster parents were
then asked if there were any "suggestions" they would
like to make ‘to the foster care system, specifically the

extended foster care program that would assist future
foster parents and the young adults in having a more

successful experience.
Thoughts Regarding Extended Foster Care

Foster parents were asked the question of "what were
your thoughts of extended foster" of which 7 out of 10
foster parents were looking forward to working with this
particular population. In addition 5 out of 10 were

highly motivated to house young adults regardless of
whether or not the young adult has resided with them
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prior to reaching their 18th birthday. One foster parent
in particular was extremely motivated to assist young
adults as they transition into independence.
I was thinking it was a great idea because I do know

that there is a lot of... young people who need more

time in a foster home to prepare themselves for the
outside world. I think that it is wonderful....
Actually I was looking forward to working with this
population because I was an educator. I worked with

special education students and they were able to say

in our program at the school until 21. And so this
is nothing different for me.

(002, personal

interview, March 2013)

While half of the foster parents interviewed were

interested in working with the young adult population,,
there was a consensus amongst all ten participants that

they all felt more comfortable allowing a young adult to

remain in their care after their 18th birthday rather
than having someone that is unknown to them and their

family reside with them. For example, even foster parents
who have been foster parents for a number of years

expressed their apprehensions regarding receiving new
young adults in extended foster care.
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[I'm] not interested, in people coming into my home

after the age of 18 for extended foster care but I
was interested in being able to continue care for

the young adults who had already been in my home.
I

(004, personal interview, March 2013)

i
I

Being a high school! teacher that's what we do. My
I

husband and I feel like we were meant to work with
kids. So there was never, it was second
i

1

nature...maybe part) of it is we already knew him you
I
know.... Now with 23 year olds I would be more
hesitant letting injsomebody that we didn't know.
(008, personal interview, March 2013)
J

Services Received

!
i
i

The foster parents were also asked what types of
I

support or services they, received, and there were three

i

common answers to this question. The first common answer
I

was the level of support they received from their county

or agency's social worker.
I

The only support I get is from the social worker.

i

She's the one that I tip my hat off to because she
I
I

has been so supportive. I call and she gets right

back with me. I

i
try|not
Ii

to bug but you know

sometimes you need answers and she kind of lets me
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know what to do and how to handle things. I mean
she's been there and done that so if the girl needs
something she will Lome and take her to get it. You

know she shows me that she love what she do and not
I
I

just because of a p'aycheck but she really has a
I

heart for it and when I see that it makes me want to
say okay what else ’can I do to help make your job

easier you know so .social workers have a big part.
(006, personal interview, March 2013)
i
i

Well they [the social worker] come in and check on

her and her progress. They've actually given her
some goals to work on. So we have goals that we do

and I think that's very important. We have things
I

like getting a jobj getting a driver's license,

getting her i.d., working, you know things like that
and she's accomplished all of that with my help and

the program's help.

i

(002, personal interview, March

2013)
I
I

The second common response to this question was monetary

support in which either |the young adult or the foster

parents receive the money.
We get money for him. But he's way more expensive

than that though. Especially since it's his senior

i
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I
I

year, so we've got 'senior pictures, we've got prom,

we've got homecoming. I mean you know it's investing

in his life so to us it doesn't really make a

difference. But as ifar as help for him, I feel like
I

i

he's in a place where my husband and I are wondering
what's he's going to do. I mean ultimately the way
I
I

we are looking at Is ...the real world is a shocker
you know. I'm glad we're talking about this because
we don't know necessarily. There's not enough
I

help.... Yeah there's the ILP and stuff like that
but it's not enough because you think about it a kid
I

his age needs a car, car insurance, a phone and a

place to live and he can't live off of $800 a month
and go to school full-time and get transportation. I

mean we are going to have to help him. There's no
other option for him except for most of these other
ones [young adults]1 are like oh we are going into
I

the military or something. I mean I think that's a
i

great opportunity I really do believe that but I'm

not sure that needs to be their only option.

(008,

i

personal interview; March 2013)

Mainly she's [the young adult] taken care of a lot

of stuff that she's gotten. I mean she gets the
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I
money that comes in for her...they helped us with a
lot of things.

(010, personal interview, March 2013)
I

The last common response that was received was the level

of familial support a foster parent has which increases
I

the chances of the foster parents receiving young adults

into their home.
Really, family members, I have a lot of support from
i
them because they really admire what I do for these
I

kids. You know, because
of a lot of them would tell
I
I

me 'I wouldn't be able to take care of other
people's kids...so |l do have a lot of support from
i

them....When I take these kids to my family's house,
they do accept them and they do talk to them a lot.
I
Especially my brother Frank, he talks to them a lot
I
I

and he tells them what's good and bad and what's
I

going to become of Ithem if they don't finish school.
(009, personal interview, March 2013)
I

i

How Are Issues and Disagreements Resolved
i

When it comes to parenting and resolving issues the
I

common theme the foster (parents chose as a method of
resolving issues was to talk to the young adults. In fact

9 out of 10 foster parents stated that they sat down with
I
the young adults and talked with them about some of the
I
I
I
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issues they were experiencing and tried to find solutions

that would satisfy both the young adult and the foster
parent.

talker so I usually want to know what's up? And if
sometimes they need their space then I have to back
off a little bit. I've learned to be like my husband
and just let them go. Talk to them a little later,

but mainly I just figure it out and we will work
together -on it.

(010, personal interview, March

2013)

We usually sit down as a family, my son you know and
me and my husband and we have this discussion and it
always starts out with what's the best choice for

you. If your goal is to do this, how is this helping
with this, so it's not so much about rules, you
know, and all that kind of stuff.

(008, personal

interview, March, 2013)
Well, it depends on the disagreement. Most of the
time I let things die down. For example, we had a
disagreement this weekend. She told me she was going

to her friend's house and she spent the night. I was
like okay, no problem. But she ended up somewhere
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else. So you...I was just letting her know what are

you supposed to do. So most of the time I just let
them know that you're supposed to text me the
address [of] where you're at all the time. To me I
think I handle things depending on the situation. If

it's nothing major, I might go over things. If it's

something major [and] we're arguing back and forth
then I will be like go take a walk or I'll go [for a

walk]. And we'll come back to this. Let's table it
for now or whatever so It just kind of depends on

what the argument is about.

(006, personal

interview, March 2013)

While disagreements and issues are unavoidable it is

important to understand that successful communications
and familial talks work primarily when the young adult

feel as though their concerns or problems are being heard
and not going unnoticed and ignored.

If we have a serious disagreement we just try to
talk it out. You know it's like the best you can do

or come up with a compromise you know if we can talk
in certain situations... but sometimes I have to put
my foot down and say I'm sorry you disagree but this

is still the way it's going to be and you just have
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to be respectful about it. But then I try and

usually respect them too if they really are [upset]

and they're coming to me because they want to sit
and talk because they're so confused well we are
always okay with that. We actually encourage it or
instead of arguing with me wait a little bit and

come to me later and let me know if you still feel
the same way about it and if you do we'll sit and
talk about it.

(005, personal interview, March 2013)

Additional Support Needed

Foster parents were asked what type of services
supports or programs do they feel the young adults need
the most. Although their responses were extremely

diverse, there were two major components that tied all of
their responses together. The first consisted of some

form of life skills training which allows the young adult
to gain experience in money management and finances,

cooking, educational attainment and assistance.

A home economics course or something where they
could go and somebody could teach them how to

budget. I've tried this with so many of my young
adults but they don't listen. You know, like if it's

coming from mom and dad they just don't care to
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listen. It would, be really good if they had a

program or class they could go to, to teach them how

to keep a check book, the importance of financial
record, the importance of budgeting and that kind of
stuff. It's like if they just look at us as nags,

you know when we say you need to budget your money.
(005, personal interview, March 2013)
I think [young adults should] start college as soon

as they graduate...because if they don't they'll get

lazy and they won't want to do anything. So as soon
as they finish school go back to college or go
anywhere, at a tech school or whatever so that they

could start their life because if they don't then
they're going to get lazy and it's going to be
McDonald's for them or Carl's Jr.... Other than

finishing school that's the most important thing.

Just keep on going to school and just finish and
become somebody in life.

(009, personal interview,

March 2013)
The second component was assisting the young adult in

obtaining a job or a career. All of the foster parents
were concerned for the young adult's future due to the
scarcity of jobs and economic hardships therefore they
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were concerned with the availability of on the job
training for the young adults who lack employment skills.

I had asked the school if they had a guidance office
that can give her, you know, a class that would

discuss different careers or a counselor that she

can talk to that she may be interested in to give
her an idea that would be very helpful. Not only

that, not just the counselor but some kind of
connection where she could get into training or
whatever that she can get into as a career.

(003,

personal interview, March 2013)

...I try to stress taking care of yourself, get a
job if you get an education that is even better. You

know, that is top priority nowadays especially

school is top priority here. You got to make it for
yourself, you have to take care of yourself you have

to make your own money. If you have a boyfriend,

then that's icing on the cake but you have to take
care of yourself first.

(001, personal interview,

March 2013)
Benefits of Extended Foster Care

Foster parents were asked the question of "what are
the benefits of extended foster care. This question was
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■met with a wide range of responses. However, there were

three specific similarities that were found. The first is
housing. The majority of foster parents felt that
extended foster care alleviated the fear of not knowing
where the young adults were going to live or do past the

age of 18.

They have from 18 to 21 I think within those three

years they can get better situated with housing it's
not rushed and a kick out. They're a little more

mature and have, more time to secure employment and

be more independent.

(003, personal interview, March

2013)
Well knowing they have somewhere safe and secure to
live, you know, through the extended foster care

especially for those who don't have any, and

financial too. Some take advantage so some just
don't care [but] some really do think about it.

(001, personal interview, March 2013)
The second theme that was found was the accessibility the

young adult has to attend college whereas they may or may
not have had the opportunity prior to extended foster

care.
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I think the major benefit is that these kids who
ordinarily probably wouldn't even think of going to

college will because they're not frightened of what

they're going to have to do with themselves once
they get kicked out of a home. So the first mode is

to go live with friends or live on the street. Or
try to get a job full time because they need to now

support themselves. How are they going to fit into

school there and I think it is just so important
right now especially the day that we live in. When
you've got people with degrees flipping burgers it's
hard. So I think that's a huge benefit [because]
these kids go like I can breathe.

(005, personal

interview, March 2013)
The last theme in regards to some of the benefits young

adults receive in extended foster care is the connections
that they create and sometimes maintain. Although a

number of young adults are separated from their family of
origin as a foster youth, a significant amount of them
return home or maintain a relationship with their family
of origin. However, there are a number of young adults
who have no communication or ties with their family of
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origin and so the foster family becomes their primary
familial relationship.
The relationship that you receive with your parents

and other parents, being able to interact with maybe
younger siblings or older siblings coming to a new

family and maybe learning new ethnic backgrounds,
gives them another chance at life.

(006, personal

interview, March 2013)
Positive role models that is so important. I noticed

that she [the foster daughter] said that she was

with families that didn't have any kids or were
older adults. Sometimes we get away from the

sensitivity of working with teens and stuff so I
think better placement is with younger siblings
where they have a good example of other family

members that have attained college and things like
that.

(002, personal interview, March, 2013)

Challenges Foster Parents Experienced
Implementing a new program can be difficult

therefore feedback is extremely important primarily

because it is important to address concerns or issues
early on in the implementation phase. Foster parents were
asked "what are some of their concerns regarding extended
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foster care?" While 3 out of 10 foster parents stated

that they have not experienced any problems due to the
recent placement of the young adults in their home there

were three major themes identified based on their overall

responses.
The first concern identified was coming to terms

with the fact that the young adults were in fact adults.
A number of foster parents had issues with relinquishing

authority into the hands of the young adults.

I think the biggest challenge is making sure they
keep up that respect level for you and that they

just don't feel like now they're over 18 and they're

in bed so they can walk all over you and just make
all their own decisions. It's got to really be a

joint effort and I think if it goes one way or

another. That's why kids are going to get kicked out

of homes if they can't manage a situation or they
don't treat their foster parents with the same
respect as before and expect to get the same
results. Now that you're older we're doing this now
out of the kindness of our heart cause you can move

on there's no obligation here. So I think they have

to realize that they're part of the family yes, just
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like my own kids. If they do the same thing then I'm

going to say sorry I think you should move then if

you don't want to abide by the rules, you don't want
to respect us, you're not looking for help

obviously, then move on.

(005, personal interview,

March 2013)

His independent personality, his influence over

[the] other children,

[and] his battle of wills.

(004, personal interview, March 2013)
The second theme that was found was the probability that
the young adult comes with baggage and issues that are

not addressed or made known to the foster parents.
I think that sometimes some children have a lot of

baggage from being abused or encounter situations
where its violence, alcohol abuse, drug abuse,

[and]

sexual abuse. So I find that they're very sensitive
about those issues or they're uncomfortable or

scared and unfortunately sometimes those things

still happen in homes that they're placed in. So we
don't drink alcohol, smoke pot or do drugs. We try

to be a good example for them and there's no
inappropriate [touching] like hugging or something

like that. If she wants a hug then she comes to me
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and I give her a hug.

(002, personal interview,

March 2013)
The third and final theme that was found was the fact
that a number of foster parents simply did not have

enough information, regarding the program or the services
that were available to the young adults, needed to guide

them in the right direction.

Probably... just not knowing enough about it
[extended foster care]. I think maybe I would have
liked to have been a little bit better informed
earlier but it wasn't available then so that's
nobody's fault but I would have liked to know how it

would work for kids that aren't making the grade

level or aren't going out there. I've never sat on
that end yet, you know like what if she dropped out

of school? You know, how would that affect [her]. I
don't that stuff but I don't worry about that with

her either. How would it work if the young adult
wasn't as motivated and driven or quit their job,
exactly. Do they have so many days before their
checks stop? (010, personal interview, March 2013)

The biggest challenge I see is the lack of

information for students [young adults]. Not all
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social workers are doing their work, and not all
high school students are receiving this information,
so when they are young, if they don't know their
options, they will leave the minute they turn 18.

And then they are in limbo, they don't know what to

do.

(007, personal interview, March 2013)

Suggestions for Improving Extended Foster Care
Foster parents were also asked if they had any

suggestions that would possibly improve the systematic
process of extended foster care for the young adults as

well as the foster parents themselves. From the question
posed there was a variety of responses that surfaced.

However, there were three major themes that emerged.

The first theme found was the ability of the social
worker to have and maintain open communication with the

foster parents and the young adult to keep them informed
of all the policy changes.
I wish I knew some more. If I had been in it for a

little bit longer I could have probably tell you

just to make sure the services are being maintained
and that the social workers who are working with you
are working it the way they're supposed to. Cause I

know sometimes even like now, with our regular
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foster care worker. If something happened to him
[another teen in care] and we're trying to let a

social worker know, we could go months before
getting an answer so it could be frustrating at

times, you know, we're like we need something done
now and we have to keep calling and calling. So I
think if that happens with extended foster care then

that could be a problem because waiting a month [the
young adult] could be like I can't handle it and I'm
gone. So it could really be detrimental I think.

With regular foster care they tend to be a little
bit more patient because these are young kids and

they really can't go out on their own so they tend

to be a little more lenient and more patient with
them as they get older. You know too many chiefs and
not enough Indians becomes a problem.

(005, personal

interview, March 2013)
The second theme that was found was the importance

of collaborating with other agencies such as the

social workers working with the school districts and

teachers to create a more interconnected support
system for the youths involved.
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I would like teachers in school to know more about
this program as well. Not all of the

responsibilities should be on the social workers,

because these young adults spend most of their days

in school. There are bulletins in universities and
colleges, and there could be information for those
kids in the systems. That there should be

information about the services that can be offered
for those young adults in high schools too, because
these kids don't know what they're going to do. For

example, when one of my girls aged out, she had no

family, and had nowhere to go, and didn't know about
these services. In those cases, I look for help for

those girls. She tells these young adults, when it
comes to education, why take a piece when you can

have it all. It is a great opportunity,
everyone wants to go that route.

[but] not

(007, personal

interview, March 2013)
The last theme that was found was the foster

suggested that there be more resources for them and
the young adults in their care.

It all boils down to more resources. I'd like to be
educated on careers, on training resources
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[available] . Like when, they' re about to graduate

like right now, my daughter hasn't graduated yet.
Resources as far as them point out [and] having a

list of resources that I can look to for funds
for...let's say prom dresses or school pictures and

things like that and I'd like to have someone that I
could call or a list or something that I can [use].

When I had an 18 year old or 17 year old or that was
about to turn 18 and I couldn't put her out you know
once she turned 18. I didn't know what to do so I

called 211 and is stayed on the phone for hours and
hours trying to get [someone] and I finally found

her a place but after I found it she decided that
she didn't want to go [because] her boyfriend
couldn't live with her so it was resources that I

could go to find out these houses and things.

(003,

personal interview, March 2013)

Summary

This chapter presented the findings from the data
collected from the interviews. This chapter also

discussed the demographics of the participants who were

interviewed as well as provided supportive information
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from the interviews conducted. Some of the themes found

during the data collection consisted of the foster

parents' thoughts and perspectives of Extended Foster
Care, services received, how issues and disagreements

were resolved, types of support received, and the
benefits and challenges of extended foster care.
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CHAPTER FIVE

DISCUSSION
Discussion
Upon further examination of the demographic data,

specific factors appeared to stand out. The demographics
revealed that 100% of the participants interviewed were

female. This factor leads the researcher to the
assumption that female foster parents tend to be the
primary caregivers who actively participate in foster

parent EFC activities. Ninety percent of the foster
parents reported being the care provider to the young

adult before they turned eighteen. This factor may be the
result of the newness of the program and/or the lack of
EFC participants needing housing and/or a care provider

after they turn eighteen. Young foster adults, like all

adults, are encouraged to make their own decisions
regarding whether they choose to stay in or opt out of

EFC. For example, if the young adult chooses to return to

his biological family, he will no longer be eligible to

receive EFC services. This may account for the
overwhelming percentage of foster parents who have only

cared for foster youth in their care prior to turning
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eighteen. The age of the foster parent may also propose
an interesting correlation to the perception of the

foster parents. Eight of the ten interviewed were between
the ages of forty-six and sixty-five. Having life

experience and maturity may be an indication as to the

feelings and or perceptions of the foster parents who

have opted to care for EFC recipients. It does not appear

that the length of foster parenting experience had an
impact on the decision to provide service to the now
young adult in their care. The amount of experiences

ranged from less than one year to more than thirty-three
years. However, 40% of the interviewed had been providing
care to foster youth for 1-5 years. Education

race/ethnicity appears not to have a correlation

associated with feelings and or perceptions as they

relate to the implementation of EFC.
Thoughts Regarding Extended Foster Care

Foster parents were asked to give the researchers
their thoughts on extended foster care. And while all

foster parents stated that the idea of extending foster
care to the age of 21 was a great idea, due to a number
of reasons such as the young adults not being mature

enough to live on their own, all of the foster parents
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have had children of their own and felt extremely
comfortable utilizing the parenting skills they have

acquired through parenting their own children to assist
the young adults in achieving their own independence.
Therefore, based on the data collected, overall the

foster parents believed that extended foster care was

beneficial for the young adults and was well needed
because it provides a safety net.

Services Received
The types of services found were to be expected, as
the foster parents who were interviewed were connected to

a foster family agency (FFA), which in turns provides the

foster parent monetary assistance to help take care of
the young adult. In addition, the foster parents also

stated that the received assistance from the social

worker which was also to be expected as most individuals
who participate in any form of foster care has a social

worker. Lastly most of the foster parents stated that

they had familial assistance such as brothers, mothers,
sisters and the like, who assisted them with rearing the
young adults. However, based on the data collected the

researchers could postulate that the more services the
young adult have the more likely they are to succeed.
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How Are Issues and Disagreements Resolved
Although the implementation of extended foster care

is relatively new in California, there has been little

issues that have significantly affected the perspectives
of the foster parents. However, the foster parent's most
common method for resolving issues was talking to the
young adult. While talking was the primary form of

resolving disagreements, 2 out of 10 foster parents
stated that they would also contact the social worker to
gain additional support for the young adult and to

demonstrate their level of transparency as well as

referring the young adult to confirm with their social
worker if what is being said is correct to alleviate any
potential issues that may arise. Based on the data
collected, it appears that regardless of which method the

foster parents use, communication is significantly
important in resolving issues between themselves and the

young adult.
Additional Support Needed
Foster parents were asked if there were any

additional services they might need. The majority of the
foster parents stated that the young adults need

assistance with acquiring life skills as well as finding
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employment or to develop employable skills. When prompted
by the interviewers as to what services does the
independent living program provides to the young adults
there was a consensus as to the independent living

programs provide little to no assistance and that the

young adults found the experience to be boring and at
times ineffective. Therefore, based on the information
gathered, there needs to be a form of real world
educational program that provides life skills as well as

work experience for both foster youth and young adults
participating in extended foster care.

Benefits of Extended Foster Care
When asking the participants what are some of the

benefits of extended foster care the majority of the

foster parents, 7 out of 10, stated that benefits of
extended foster care was that it provided housing for the
young adults who would have been otherwise homeless or

hopping from house to house. Extended foster care also
allowed young adults to pursue higher education which,
prior to extended foster care was not possible,
alleviates the fear and anxiety of not knowing what they
are going to do next or where they are going to go.

Extended foster care also allows the young adults to
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establish relationships with support systems by allowing
the young adult to have access to multiple systems.
Therefore, based on the information collected, there are

a number of beneficial aspects of extended foster care
for young adults participating in the program. All of

which may help the young adult normalize their lives.
Challenges Foster Parents Experienced

Parents in general face a number of problems

therefore it was speculated that foster parents of young
adults participating in foster care would face
insurmountable challenges significantly different than

parents of non-foster youth and adults. However, such was
not the case. In fact a number of foster parents stated

that they did not experience any extreme challenges.
However, the common challenges the foster parents faced
consisted of the foster parents having to come to terms

with the fact that the participants of extended foster
care were actually adults. In addition foster parents

also stated that a number of children have been
pre-exposed to a number of things and come with their own

Laggage in a sense, and so trying to have the young adult
talk about those issues and baggage rather than carrying

around their burdens, can be difficult. Lastly, 10 out of
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10 foster parents admitted that because extended foster
care is relatively new, there are a lot of things they do
not know but need to know in order to better assist the

young adults. Therefore, it is important for social

workers, foster parents, and young adults to have some
form of meeting in which roles are discussed. In

addition, based on the research, there needs to be an
in-depth training session for the foster parents
regarding resources available for the young adults.

Suggestions for Improving Extended Foster Care

When asked if there were any suggestions that would
improve extended foster care, most, 8 out of 10 foster

parents stated that there needs to be more open

communication between themselves and the social worker

primarily regarding the changes in policies that directly

affects the young adults. In addition 10 out of 10 foster
parents suggested that there be more collaboration
between themselves, the social worker and the educational

system. Primarily because there is a lot of information
out there for the young adults but the young adults do
not have access to the information nor does the

educators. Lastly 10 out of 10 foster parents stated that
there needs to be more resources assisting the young
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adults in their care in becoming successful and more

responsible adults.

Limitations
The limitations of this qualitative research were

revealed during the interviewing process. Because the
study was qualitative, often the answers left the
researchers with more questions. It can become difficult
to define the importance of experiences due to personal

or research bias.
Another limitation found comprised of the selection
of the participants who volunteered, all of the

participants were female, none were male. The male
perspective may have provided a different or unique

perspective as to the implementation and services offered

by EFC.
Because EFC has only been implemented in the state

of California for a little over one year, all of the

participants reported only having their current
experience, or recent past experience, with EFC adults to

base their perceptions on.
Only one of the participants had personal experience
with foster care. Personal foster care experience could
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have a dramatic impact on the perceptions of EFC
implementation and the services needed. Because an equal

number of former foster youth were not interviewed it is
impossible to define if their perceptions of EFC were

measurably different from non-former foster care foster
parents. This is a limitation that should be explored

further.
Finally, few of the participants had EFC adults in
their home without already being there before they turned

18. Because this population was minimally available to
the study, the perception of the foster parents who would

serve them was also minimal. It appears that serving the

population who are not already established in foster
family homes will have difficulty finding families who
are willing to assume the responsibility of care

giver/mentor. Without an established relationship, all
but two of the interviewed stated they would not take in

outside EFC clients, and all of them stated they were

apprehensive to do so. The two that had EFC adults placed
with them only had them for a very short time; therefore,
that knowledge base is untapped and not included within
this study.
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Further limitations included validity, efficiency
and generalizability. The first limitation this study

faced was lack of versatility. This study was designed
for a specific set of people with a specific set of

knowledge. This study was not a representative of the

entire population but of a particular sub-group and their
knowledge and experience. The second limitation this
study faced was efficiency. It was unclear if the

questions that were asked were efficient enough to gather
adequate information that captured the information needed

to make an appropriate assessment of what the foster

parents experienced. Lastly, the third limitation this
study faced was the lack of generalizability. Because
this topic is still in its infancy stage little

information is known regarding the generalizability of
the topic. However, there were common themes that

surfaced during the study.

Recommendations for Social Work
Practice, Policy and Research
Social Work Practice
Service. Understanding how EFC is being implemented
and how the services are perceived as useful is important

to social work practice because it is necessary to

69

operate within the social work Code of Ethics. "Social

workers' primary goal is to help people in need and to
address social problems"

(National Association of Social

Workers, 2008, Para. 18).

Social Justice. An important aspect of social work
is to advocate for social justice; doing so means to

empower families to fight against oppression and
marginalization. As reported in this research paper,

former foster youth have historically suffered from

poverty, homelessness, stigmatization, mental illness,
oppression, incarceration, and teenage pregnancy. There
are numerous studies that depict the obvious
marginalization that occurs within this population. As

stated by the National Association of Social Workers

(2008), a social workers primary goal is to help people

in need and to address social problems. It is important

that this population of disenfranchised individuals have
access to advocates to help level the playing field. It

is the work of the social worker to challenge social
injustice and to raise the consciousness of the
oppressors to the problems associated with the lack of

resources that are afforded to this population.
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Dignity and Worth of the Person. "Social Workers,

respect the inherent dignity and worth of the person"
(National Association of Social Workers, 2008, Para. 20),
and every member of society has the right to be treated

with dignity. To be valued and respected for the mere

fact that they are a member of the human race. All men
should be created equal regardless of color or creed,
nation of origin, race, sexual orientation, religion, or

social standing. Social worker work to eliminate the

boundaries that separate them.
Importance of Human Relationships. "Social workers
recognize the central importance of human relationships"
(National Association of Social Workers, 2008, Para. 21).
One of the roles of social workers within the Department

of Children and Family Services is to promote and

encourage life-long commitments and relationships within
the population they serve. Social workers value the

magnitude of human relationships because they are aware
of the role relationships play in the success of the

foster youth and or adult. Social workers strive to
promote and define life-long relationships that will

encourage and support their clients.
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Integrity. "Social workers behave in a trustworthy

manner" National Association of Social Workers, 2008,

Para. 22). Historically, the Department of Children and
Family Services has only served minors therefore their

individual "rights" were never taken into consideration.
Social workers need to be mindful that the clients are no
longer children but young adult the rights to

self-determination as well as legal rights. These rights

may contradict the agency views of what rights the

clients should have.
Competence. "Social workers practice within their
area of competence and develop and enhance their
professional expertise"

(National Association of Social

Workers, 2008, Para. 23). Social workers must continue to

educate themselves as to the laws, policies, and
practices that affect their clients. They must continue

to grow academically and personally, so that they are
able to provide accurate and up to date information to
the populations they serve. The knowledge they attain

must be appropriate to meet the needs of the
population/populations they serve.
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Policy
Extended Foster Care is a new policy that was

implemented in California just over one year ago. The

policy is a reaction to decades of oppression and
discrimination of foster children. The impact it will

have on the population it intends to serve is not yet
measurable. The desired outcome of the policy is meant to
not only serve foster youth emancipating into the adult

world, but also the society for which they emerge. The
goal of the policy is to reduce the negative effects

foster care historically has had on its children. By

supporting foster youth further into their development,
the hope is that they will be more prepared to meet

society's expectations. The goal also is to provide

foster youth with the support needed to establish lasting

relationship that will continue on past the age of
twenty-one and well into adulthood. Non-foster children

have families and non-related extended family members who
guide and support their development to ensure the best

possible outcome. Foster youth deserve the same chance at
life. Areas of change to policy as it pertains to this

research would include mandated trainings for both the

EFC recipients as well as the foster parents; empowering
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means educating those who are eligible to receive

services. As of the date of the presentation of this

study, no formal or mandated training are available to

address expectations, policy, or personal responsibility
of the participants or foster parents exist. The overall
consciences of the participants suggested the need for

more training in the area of EFC policy and
implementation.

Another area of policy change relevant to this study
is housing for EFC recipients who do not have foster

parents or who have come directly out of the group home

system. Often group home residents are the most
marginalized within the foster system. Often these
children suffer from mental illness or attachment

disorders that have prevented them from being successful
in mainstream foster families. Policy relating to housing
that provides extended services such as mental health,

education, medical and social support to assist this
population with the process of acclamation is necessary.

Areas of Further Research

The goal of this study was to initiate the process
of analyzing California's Assembly Bill 12's Extended
Foster Care Policy and how the implementation process has
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been perceived by foster parents thus far. Due to the

newness of the program, there are numerous areas of study

to research. For example, one of the areas of study would
be the correlation between established relationships,
foster parents, and the EFC recipient. Does the

relationship between them help or hinder the success of
the implementation process.

Another area of study could be the relationship
between placement settings experienced by the foster

child and their outcomes while in EFC, and then after
leaving EFC to determine if there are factors that

influence the success of the young adult in EFC and as

they enter the "adult world?" Because we know that

attachment is the foundation of so many factors
associated with success, it would be important to

highlight the relationship between attachment/lack of in
regards to a successful EFC experience.
Another area of study that was found to be lacking

in this research study is the correlation between
perceptions of implementation and or knowledge of the EFC
program vs. the level of experience within the foster
care system of the foster parent. This area of research

may be significant because it could be speculated that
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people with a higher level of experience tend to be more
knowledgeable of resources available to them; which in
turn, allows them to having the ability to share their

knowledge and experiences with their EFC participant.

Research that correlates level of experience and

successful implementation of EFC, may lead to further
training requirements for foster parents who choose to

provide care/mentor EFC participants.

Conclusions

Examining the perceptions of foster parents has been
a positive experience thus far. The lack of experience
and time of implementation does limit the information
obtained. However, the information obtained is valuable

and provides a foundation for further study. This

particular area of study is extremely important to the

social work profession; the National Association of
Social Workers Code of Ethics states social workers are

to value service, social justice, the dignity and worth
of the person, the importance of human relationships,

have integrity, and be competent within our area of

expertise. This study works to define and promote ethical
issues within this population. As a result, more research
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is always necessary. As the program gets more attention
and use, more and more issues will arise; therefore, more

research will be necessary.
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APPENDIX A
QUESTIONNAIRE

78

GUIDE FOR INTERVIEWS WITH FOSTER PARENTS
Questions for Interviews with Foster Care Parents
1.

What were your thoughts about extended foster care when you learned about it?
How did you learn about it?

2.

What were your thoughts about working with a young adult population (18+ year
old) before extended foster care started implementation (before January, 2012)?
Did you feel comfortable with having foster youth stay in your home after their
18th birthday? Did you have any particular concerns about working with this
population? Were you looking forward to working with this population?

3.

What kind of support have you received as Extended Foster Care has been
implemented?

4.

Have there been any challenges or times you were uncertain of what to do in
regards to implementing the extended foster care regulations with your young
adult or young adults? How did you resolve those instances?

5.

Are there any trainings or workshops for working with young adult clients or on
the implementation of extended care that you feel would help you?

6.

What do you think about rules for placement and the responsibilities/ freedoms
for young adults? Do you feel such arrangements are reasonable for the young
adult? For you as a foster parent? If they are not reasonable, what changes might
you suggest?

7.

Did you have a Living Agreement signed between you and the young adult(s)?
How have you found it to be helpful? Are there other things that might be
helpful?

8.

If there was a disagreement between a young adult and you, how it would be
resolved?

9.

What (additional) services/support/programs do you think young adults currently
need most?

10. What (additional) services/support/programs do you think you or other foster
parents need most?

This instrument was developed by Dr. Carolyn McAllister and by Heidie K. Morris,
Sandy L. Melancon and Tosha Thomas.
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A Process Evaluation of Extended
Foster Care Implementation
The study in which you are being asked to participate is designed to investigate the implementation process
of Extended Foster Care in San Bernardino County. This study is being conducted by Dr. Carolyn
McAllister, Assistant Professor of Social Work, California State University, San Bernardino (CSUSB),
Amanda Garcia, MSW Student, CSUSB, Brandi Guzman, MSW Student, CSUSB, Sandy Melancon, MSW
Student, CSUSB, Heidie Morris, MSW Student, CSUSB, Mina Moghaddam, MSW Student, CSUSB, and
Tosha Thomas, MSW Student, CSUSB. This study has been approved by the School of Social Work
Sub-Committee of the Institutional Review Board, California State University, San Bernardino.

PURPOSE: This study is seeking to leam more about your experiences in implementing Extended Foster
Care (AB 12) with young adults, and to gain your perspective on what is working, what could be changed,
and how you believe it is impacting young adults.

DESCRIPTION: Your participation would consist of completing an interview with members of the research
team. This interview would be audio recorded, transcribed, and analyzed to see the ways your responses are
similar to and different from other participants. You have been identified to participate in this study because
you are currently working with, or are a foster parent to, at least one young adult (age 18 or 19) in Extended
Foster Care (AB 12).

PARTICIPATION: Your participation in this study is voluntary. A refusal to participate will involve no
penalty of loss of benefits to which you are otherwise entitled. You may discontinue or withdraw your
consent to participate in this study at any time without penalty or loss of benefits to which you are otherwise
entitled.

CONFIDENTIALITY: This is a confidential study, and all researchers will diligently work to ensure that
any identifying information provided be kept confidential. The informed consent form and any other
identifying information about you will be kept in a locked office. The digital audio files, transcribed
interviews, and analysis will be kept on password protected memory drives, and will not contain any
identifying information about you. Findings will be presented in aggregate (group) form. Any quotations
used from interviews will not contain any identifying information about you or anyone else. Upon
completion of this study, all audio files and identifying information will be destroyed.

DURATION: The interviews are expected to take 30-45 minutes. We may contact you for clarification as
needed, however this is not expected.

RISKS: There are no foreseeable risks or discomforts to you in participation in this research. However, some
questions may be of a sensitive nature, and may elicit an emotional response to you.

BENEFITS: The findings of the research may assist San Bernardino and other counties to identify area for
future training and support, as well as what is going well during the ongoing implementation of Extended
Foster Care.

AUDIO: The interviews will be audio recorded for clarity and to ensure accurate data collection. These will
be studied by the research team for use in the research project only. Please initial the following statements:
I understand that this research will be audio recorded, and agree to be recorded for use by the research team
only. Initials/ Mark___ .

CONTACT: If you have questions about the research or your rights as a research participant, please contact
Dr. Carolyn McAllister, Assistant Professor in the School of Social Work, at (909) 537-5559 or
cmcallis@csusb.edu.

RESULTS: Results of this study can be located in the CSUSB Library after September, 2013.
SIGN: Please place a mark below if you agree to the conditions of this study and volunteer to participate.

Mark:______________________________________

Date:____________
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RECRUITMENT MAILING

Dear Foster Parent,

We are writing to request your participation in a study focusing on the experiences of
foster parents caring for young adults in Extended Foster Care. We received your
contact information from San Bernardino County Children and Family Services (CFS)
because, based on their records, you were or are caring for at least one person
participating in Extended Foster Care.

We are hoping to set up a time to meet with you to conduct an interview focusing on
your experiences with Extended Foster Care so far. We want to leam more from you
about what you know about Extended Foster Care, how you perceive it to work or not
work to the benefit of the person(s) in your care, and what information or support you
might need as a foster parent. The information we gather from these interviews will be
combined together and presented to San Bernardino County CFS to give them
feedback and suggestions for potential changes.
We expect this interview would take between one-half hour and forty-five minutes.
Any information you provide in this interview would be confidential, so your name,
the identities of the person(s) in your care, and any other information that might make
your identity known will be carefully protected.
We are including the Informed Consent form so you can more closely review the
process of the study and the ways we will protect your confidentiality should you
chose to participate. As a token of our appreciation, we will provide you with a $10.00
gift card to Walmart after completion of the interview.
If you would be willing to participate in this study, please contact Dr. Carolyn
McAllister at cmcallis@csusb.edu or (909) 537-5559 to set up a time to schedule the
interview. We will work with you to come up with a time and place that is most
convenient to you. If you would prefer, we can also complete the interview by phone.

Thank you very much for your time, and considering participating in this study.
Sincerely,

Carolyn McAllister, MSW, PhD, Principal Investigator and Assistant Professor
Tosha Thomas, MSW Intern at San Bernardino County CFS
Heidi Morris, MSW Intern at San Bernardino County CFS
Sandy Melancon, MSW Intern at San Bernardino County CFS
California State University, San Bernardino
School of Social Work
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DEMOGRAPHICS
Demographics (will be given to participant first to fill out)

1.

What is your gender?

2.

How old were you on your last birthday?

3.

What is your ethnicity?

4.

How long have you been a foster parent?

5.

What is your highest level of education completed?

6.

Are you currently a foster parent with a young adult or young adults in extended
foster care?

7.

Were you a foster parent to this young adult before he or she turned 18? For how
long?

This instrument was developed by Dr. Carolyn McAllister and by Heidie K. Moms,
Sandy L. Melancon and Tosha Thomas.
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